Greater Cincinnati Investigation, Inc. 718 Valley Square Drive Taylor Mill, KY 41015

Final Investigative Report

February 11, 2019

On Tuesday, January 22, 2019, Greater Cincinnati Investigation (GCI) was retained by Dressman, Benzinger, Lavelle (DBL LAW) on behalf of the Covington Diocese and Covington Catholic High School to investigate the incident on Friday, January 18, 2019, at the Lincoln Memorial involving students at Covington Catholic High School, The Black Hebrew Israelites and the Native Americans who were part of an Indigenous People March.

Scope of Investigation

The scope of the investigation was to interview and take statements from Covington Catholic students and their chaperones who were in attendance, to identify, locate and interview 3rd party witnesses who were present, to review and monitor social media posts and news articles, and to attempt to locate and review any additional video that might be available.

Since January 22, we have devoted approximately 240 man hours in the investigation to date, involving four (4) licensed investigators.

Students attending the trip were asked to voluntarily give their statements regarding the events of January 18. We separately interviewed 43 students. Parents were invited to attend the interviews with their sons, and parents did so in approximately one-third of the interviews.

There were sixteen (16) adult chaperones on the trip. We spoke with all nine (9) faculty chaperones and four (4) parent chaperones.

We reviewed approximately fifty (50) hours of internet activity, including but not limited to all major news networks, YouTube, Vimeo, social media accounts on Facebook, Instagram, Twitter.

We attempted to obtain surveillance video from the Lincoln Memorial. We have reached out to the National Park Service by phone and e-mail. To date our efforts have been unsuccessful.

We were able to locate a social media account that goes by @trevonallworthy aka King Trevon. King Trevon has posted several videos from the Lincoln Memorial. We have reached out to King Trevon on two (2) different social media sites and to date he has not responded back. His videos are confirmatory to our findings.

Attempts were made through legal counsel to take Nick Sandmann's in-person statement. We were asked to consider his written statement of January 20, 2019.

We have attempted to reach out to Mr. Phillips by phone and by e-mail, informing him that we desired to interview him in person and that we were prepared to meet him in Michigan or any location he might prefer. We also sent Mr. Phillips' daughter an e-mail as they both appear to be involved in the Native Youth Alliance and have shared their e-mail addresses after the event to

thank everyone for reaching out and supporting them. We never received a response to our inquiries. In addition, our investigators travelled to Ypsilanti, Michigan to seek a personal interview. We are confident that we visited Mr. Phillips' residence. He was not present over a six-hour period and we left a note asking him to contact us. We have not received a response.

Key Findings

Students

- The students traveled from Park Hills, KY to Washington DC to attend the March for Life. Some of the students stressed that they attended because of their faith, some stated it was to get service hours, and some stated it was to get out of school and spend time with their friends.
- The students arrived at the Lincoln Memorial at different times. The students who arrived earlier encountered the Black Hebrew Israelites, who clearly addressed offensive statements to the students. We see no evidence that students responded with any offensive or racist statements of their own.
- Some of the students asked the chaperones if they could do their school cheers to help drown out the Black Hebrew Israelites. In years past students have performed school cheers at the Lincoln Memorial. Video evidence supports a finding that the Black Hebrew Israelites were laughing along with the students during the "sumo" cheer. The cheers performed at the Lincoln Memorial are commonly performed at football or basketball games.
- We found no evidence that the students performed a "Build the Wall" chant.
- After the interaction with the Black Hebrew Israelites, Mr. Phillips approached the students. Most of the students state that they felt like he was coming into their group to join in with the students' cheers. None of the students felt threatened by Mr. Phillips and many stated they were "confused."
- We found no evidence of offensive or racist statements by students to Mr. Phillips or members of his group. Some students performed a "tomahawk chop" to the beat of Mr. Phillips' drumming and some joined in Mr. Phillips' chant.
- As the interaction between Nick Sandmann and Mr. Phillips ended, most of the students reported that they again turned their attention back to the Black Hebrew Israelites. Chaperones moved students to the buses shortly thereafter.
- Some students stated that one of the chaperones reminded the students that, if they engaged in a verbal exchange with the Black Hebrew Israelites, they would receive detention when returning to school. Video evidence shows that this happened approximately five minutes before the students can be seen heading to the buses.

As the students began leaving the area, one student was stopped by a uniformed police
officer for running. It was reported that the officer advised this student he should not be
running at the Lincoln Memorial. We saw no uniformed police presence at the Lincoln
Memorial while students were there.

Chaperones

- Several of the chaperones arrived with their groups of students after the fact, as they attended the last viewing of the changing of the guard at Arlington Cemetery at 5:00 p.m. Nine (9) chaperones report being present at the Lincoln Memorial when the main interactions took place. Video confirms at least five (5) chaperones were present.
- Video confirms that toward the end of the interactions between Nick Sandmann and Mr. Phillips, at least two (2) chaperones can be seen telling the students that the buses are arriving. At this time, most of the students' attention was directed to the Black Hebrew Israelites. Also at this time a chaperone can be observed telling the students to "back it up," moving them back from the Black Hebrew Israelites. This happened approximately 4-5 minutes before the students headed to the buses.
- The chaperones who were at the Lincoln Memorial and who witnessed the interaction between the students and Black Hebrew Israelites stated that the Black Hebrew Israelites were saying offensive things to anyone that walked by and not just the students. During this time the chaperones never felt like the students were in any danger.
- The chaperones present during the interaction with Mr. Phillips state that they did not feel the students were threatened by Mr. Phillips or his group.
- After Mr. Phillips exited the area, the students' attention turned back to the Black Hebrew Israelites. Shortly thereafter, the chaperones decided to tell the students the buses were present even though at that point they had not arrived. Students were not instructed to "move to the buses" until after the interactions with the Black Hebrew Israelites and Mr. Phillips.

Make America Great Again Hats (MAGA Hats)

- Students and chaperones stated that few, if any, students were wearing MAGA hats when they left Covington Catholic to head to Washington DC. Most students purchased the hats before, during or after the March for Life.
- In years past, some chaperones reported that some students had purchased "Hope" hats in support of President Obama.
- We found no evidence of a school policy prohibiting political apparel on school-sponsored trips.

Investigation into the Comment "It's Not Rape If You Enjoy It"

- An individual can be heard making a comment that "it's not rape if you enjoy it" while the students were at the Lincoln Memorial.
- Our investigation concludes that the individual who made the comment was not a student at Covington Catholic. In addition, viewing longer videos of this comment reveals that a person in the crowd states, "He does not go to CovCath" almost immediately after the comment was made.

7 Second Video

- There was a 7 second video posted on Twitter by @roflinds that shows a group of boys making comments to two females as they walk by.
- We cannot confirm that the students in the video are students at Covington Catholic. It is also not totally clear what was said in the video.

Nick Sandmann

- Mr. Sandmann's January 20, 2019, statement appears to accurately reflect the facts surrounding the interaction between the students and the Black Hebrew Israelites.
- Regarding the interaction with Mr. Phillips, Mr. Sandmann reports that he was concerned a situation was getting out of control. He states that he was attempting to defuse the situation.

Mr. Phillips

• Mr. Phillips' public interviews contain some inconsistencies, and we have not been able to resolve them or verify his comments due to our inability to contact him.

Conclusion

• The statements we obtained from students and chaperones are remarkably consistent. And, the statements are consistent with the videos we reviewed. As with any investigation, new evidence could come to light in the future. We are professionally satisfied that, at this time, it is proper to close the investigation and issue this final report.

Greater Cincinnati Investigation, Inc.

Chad Moran, Investigator